
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

September 27, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, September 27, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Bennett Chotiner
William Leonard

Keith Rodgers

*Nick DiFrancesco
Stephen Libhart

Timothy Tate

James Helsel

Ryan Maxwell


Carolyn Van Newkirk
*Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when Roll Call was taken.
 

Also attending were: Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:   None.
Nominating Committee:

Mr. Libhart appointed the following Board members to the Nominating Committee:


Mr. Geistwhite, Chair

 
Mr. DiFrancesco


Mr. Leonard
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the August 30, 2017 Board meeting

2. First Amendment to Penrac Lease
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.
Discussion:  Mr. Stevens addressed the question that Mr. Helsel asked at the Committee meeting regarding whether the environmental protection language in the primary lease covers the stormwater management pond.  He said that legal counsel is reviewing the lease regarding this matter. 

Executive Committee:
a)
General Business Insurance:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award the General Insurance Program Renewal for year October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2018 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co.  SARAA is also recommending continuing their brokerage relationship with the Graham Co. for their first option year.  Mr. Stevens said that The Graham Co. has served as SARAA’s broker for the previous eight years and has provided excellent service.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board award the General Insurance Program Renewal for year October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2018 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania for $361,319, and that the first option year is exercised with the Graham Company.  The motion was seconded by Mr.  Leonard and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

b)
Workers’ Compensation Insurance:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award the worker’s compensation insurance for the year October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2018 to the BrickStreet Mutual Insurance Co. for $164,256.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co. is the broker for BrickStreet.  The proposed premium is a significant savings from last year.  Mr. Stevens said three other quotes were received but savings were too small to warrant changing from our current preferred carrier.   BrickStreet has provided excellent support for SARAA’s Employee Safety Committee.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board award the worker’s compensation insurance for the year October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2018 to the BrickStreet Mutual Insurance Co. of Charlestown, West Virginia for $164,256.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Employee Insurance Renewal:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is for Medical, Dental and Vision renewals effective October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2018.  Arthur J. Gallagher & Co, SARAA’s insurance broker, have marketed and brought renewals to SARAA for the upcoming plan year.  There is a 9.32% increase in monthly premiums for the Medical and Prescription Coverage.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board allow the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to sign renewals for Medical, Dental and Vision renewals effective October 1, 2017, through September 30, 2018.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken. 

Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Construction), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Glenn O. Hawbaker, Inc. of State College, Pennsylvania in the amount of $15,044,852 to rehabilitate the runway at HIA.  This project will be funded with an FAA grant that provides 90% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs.  SARAA will provide a local match of 5% and apply for a 5% State grant from the Pennsylvania Bureau of Aviation.  Mr. Stevens said this is a rebid as no bids were received the first time.  Two bids were received for this project in the rebid.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board award a contract to Glenn O. Hawbaker, Inc. of State College, Pennsylvania in an amount of $15,044,852 to rehabilitate the runway at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Tate and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

b)  
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Construction Administration Services) HIA:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $308,958.68 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $2,880,734.69 to provide construction administration services for the Runway Rehabilitation at HIA.  The FAA will provide 90% of the funding for this project.  SARAA will provide a 5% local share and will apply for a State 5% matching grant.   Mr. Stevens said that Michael Baker is the engineer of record for this project.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $308,958.68 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $2,880,734.69 to provide construction administration services for the Runway Rehabilitation at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and all related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.   Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Construction Management Services, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $929,681 to provide construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4 project at HIA.   The FAA will provide 90% of the cost of the services.  SARAA will provide a 5% local match and apply for a 5% matching grant from the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Bureau of Aviation.   Mr. Stevens said that a record of negotiations and an independent fee estimate is attached to the Board paper.
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Maxwell that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $929,681 to provide construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4 project at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. DiFrancesco was not present when this vote was taken.

d)
Rehabilitate Runway, Bid Package 3 (Design/Bid), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve Supplemental Agreement Number 7 with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $380,566.10 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $3,261,300.79 to provide design/bid services for Bid Package 3 for the Runway Rehabilitation at HIA.  The FAA will provide 90% of the funding for this project.  SARAA will provide a 5% local share and apply for a State 5% matching grant.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board approve Supplemental Agreement Number 7 with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $380,566.10 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $3,261,300.79 to provide design/bid services for Bid Package 3 for the Runway Rehabilitation at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and all related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

e)
Replace Building 514 Roof (Reject Bids), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is for the Board to ratify the rejection of all bids for the project to rehabilitate the roof on Building 514 at HIA.  During the bid opening, it became apparent that none of the bidders had received Addenda 2.  Failure to provide all addenda makes the set of bid documents incomplete.  Since SARAA plans to replace the roof this Fall before winter arrives, the project needed to be re-bid immediately.  Therefore, the Executive Director rejected all bids so that the re-bid effort could move forward as quickly as possible.  The Executive Director’s action requires Board ratification.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board ratify the rejection of all bids for the project to rehabilitate the roof on Building 514 at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.  


f)
Replace Building 514 Roof (Construction), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Mid-State Roofing and Coating, Inc. of Belleville, Pennsylvania in an amount of $225,000 to rehabilitate the roof on Building 514 at HIA.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2017 Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Maxwell that the Board approve the award of a contract to Mid-State Roofing and Coating, Inc. of Belleville, Pennsylvania in an amount of $225,000 to rehabilitate the roof on Building 514 at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.


g)
Replace Building 514 Roof (Construction Phase Services), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $30,215.00 to provide construction phase services for the replacement of the Building 514 roof at HIA.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2017 Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.  Mr. Stevens said that JMT is the engineer of record.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $30,215.00 to provide construction phase services for the replacement of the Building 514 roof at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.


h)
Cost of Service Study, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve an engineering services agreement with Glace Associates, Inc of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania to conduct a Cost of Services Study at HIA for a contract amount not-to-exceed $27,100 to develop a Rate and Rules document for water and wastewater systems and complete a Utility Rate Study.  This study will be funded from the professional services line item of the Water/Wastewater Department budget.  Mr. Stevens said that SARAA legal counsel suggested that most municipalities or municipal authorities have a professional engineering company conduct a Cost of Services Study.  Counsel said that a third party professional has extensive experience conducting these studies, and also rates developed by an outside third party professional will be more defensible.  Glace Associates was selected to conduct this study since they have extensive past experience with SARAA’s water and wastewater systems.  Mr. Stevens said that this would be incorporated in SARAA’s 2018 budget.  Mr. DiFrancesco suggested that users be made aware of this so that they can utilize this information for their budgeting process.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve an engineering services agreement with Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania to conduct a Cost of Services Study at HIA for a contract amount not-to-exceed $27,100 to develop a Rate and Rules document for water and wastewater systems and complete a Utility Rate, Study, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  

i) Control Tower Safety Improvements, CXY:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported 
that this is to award a contract to Buchart Horn Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $26,700 to provide professional design, bid and construction administration services to correct safety deficiencies related to the Control Tower’s exterior catwalk, ladders and railings at Capital City Airport.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide these engineering services because of their knowledge of the control tower catwalk, ladders and rail structures. This project is currently funded in the approved 2017 Operations and Maintenance Budget for Capital City Airport. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Mr. Leonard that the Board award a contract to Buchart Horn Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $26,700 to provide professional design, bid and construction administration services to correct safety deficiencies related to the Control Tower’s exterior catwalk, ladders and railings at Capital City Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved. 

j)
Upgrade GIS Easement Database & Mapping, CXY:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract for a not-to-exceed amount of $55,360 to Buchart Horn, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania to provide additional survey and engineering services to upgrade and expand the GIS easement database.  Buchart Horn had indicated that the professional services in this project will be completed before the end of 2017, so that SARAA can take advantage of available year-end funding.  This GIS work will be charged to the Engineering Department’s professional services line item.  Mr. Stevens commented that this project will digitally scan all easements and enter easement information into the GIS database.  It is a high priority because it will permanently protect the easement information.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. DiFrancesco that the Board award a contract for a not-to-exceed amount of $55,360 to Buchart Horn, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania to provide additional survey and engineering services to upgrade and expand the GIS easement database, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract document.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.

k)
Install Weather Equipment (AWOS-II), FCRA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Bruce and Merrilees of New Castle, Pennsylvania in the amount of $349,476.75 to install an Automated Weather Observing Station (AWOS) at Franklin County Regional Airport.  The contract price ($349,476.75), less the price of the road ($96,945) is $252,531.75.  The FAA will fund 90% of this amount which will be $227,278.  SARAA will provide a local match of 5% ($12,627.75), and request a 5% match ($12,626) from the State Bureau of Aviation.  If SARAA would decide to fund the road as a Capital Budget project, the additional cost would be $96,945 if SARAA elects to have Bruce & Merrilees perform the work.  Mr. Stevens said that during the review process the FAA stated that they would not fund the haul road to the new site because the $96,945 bid price for the road significantly exceeded the engineer’s estimate of $18,000.  After award of the contract, SARAA can either self-fund the road as part of its 2018 Capital Budget Program, or SARAA can issue a change order deleting the road from the contract.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the award of a contract to Bruce & Merrilees of New Castle, Pennsylvania in the amount of $349,476.75 to install an Automated Weather Observing Station (AWOS) at Franklin County Regional Airport and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. DiFrancesco and unanimously approved.  


l)
Airfield Tractor Attachments, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of two tractor attachments for a total cost of $30,017.07.  The two attachments are a loader mount with a 2.3 cubic yard material bucket, and a 12-foot sweeping broom attachment.  The new attachments will be used on the New Holland tractor purchased in 2016.  Funding for this project will come from the Capital Improvement Account.  This purchase was not anticipated in the 2017 budget; however, the funds are available. All equipment is available through existing state contracts and the National Joint Powers Alliance (NJPA) cooperative purchasing agreement contract.  Mr. Stevens said this will increase the tractor’s utility.  These attachments are duplicates to the ones purchases as part of the 2017 tractor purchase. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve the purchase of two tractor attachments for a total cost of $30,017.07.  The two attachments are a loader mount with a 2.3 cubic yard material bucket, and a 12-foot sweeping broom attachment. The new attachments will be used on the New Holland tractor purchased in 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.


m)
Amend Agreement with CRS Realty Harrisburg:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to finalize negotiations and execute the Second Amendment to the Ground Lease Agreement between SARAA and CRS Realty Harrisburg, LLC to revise construction completion dates and set the Rent Commencement Date.  Mr. Stevens said that the ground lease specified completion of the office building by September 27, 2017.  The failure to complete the construction on time could be considered an Event of Default.  Avflight has requested additional time until February 28, 2018 to complete the office building.  In return, SARAA has requested that the hangar facility be completed by March 31, 2019.  Under the current terms, Avflight has up to five years from the Commencement date of the lease to begin hangar construction.  Also, rent for the entire parcel will commence on September 28, 2017.  Under the current agreement, rent will not commence until the completion of the office building.  SARAA counsel performed a preliminary review of the amendment. All documents would be subject to a final review by counsel.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to finalize negotiations and execute the Second Amendment to the Ground Lease Agreement between SARAA and CRS Realty Harrisburg, LLC to revise construction completion dates and set the Rent Commencement Date, subject to final review by SARAA counsel.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through August, 2017):  Mr. Stevens reported that SARAA is pacing close to budget.  Rent is below budget due to the sale of the Bethlehem Steel property. Expenses are slightly below budget resulting from a mild winter, the hiring of four personnel a little later than anticipated, and marketing expenditures that are lower than anticipated.  On the Budget Summary report, the Total Income is $765,828, and the coverage numbers are strong.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Stevens reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  The saw-cutting and sealing joints on the runway have been completed, as well as the runway paving.  The electrical contractor is working to replace the runway centerline lights.  Phase 5, the final phase of this year’s work involves grooving and marking the runway.  All work is being performed at night.  The project completion date is November 7th.
GRA Runway:  The contractor completed paving of the western half of the runway.  A ribbon-cutting ceremony was held on September 23rd.  SARAA made a donation as sponsorship from the Authority to support the Barnstormers and their efforts with youth and aviation.  This check was presented to them at the Barnstormers’ breakfast.  
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:  The contractor placed the concrete floor for the office building.  Placement of block walls will begin the week of October 2nd, 2017.      
Select Transport Hangar:  The contractor continues to erect the pre-engineered hangar building.  The siding is being installed and the main floor slab is being prepared for concrete placement.  The water tank is also being installed.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  High Construction has erected the first floor structural steel and second floor pre-cast panels.  Block walls are being installed on the second floor.  

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Stevens reported that Enplaned Passengers for August are tracking close to projections.  Enplaned passengers are down 1.7% year-to-date.  Total Capital City Airport Operations were up from last year.  The Punta Gorda service returns on September 28th, and the Southern Airways Express service is scheduled for October 16th, 2017.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van NewKirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said that the presence of the SARAA administration at the Barnstromers’ Breakfast and ribbon cutting ceremony for the runway was very much appreciated. 

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers thanked Mr. Spaulding and staff for the very thorough Memorandums of Understanding provided for the construction projects. 

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said that with the consolidation of the hospital industry, there may be a marketing opportunity for SARAA staff.   He also said that HIA is a well-run airport and he appreciates everything that the staff does.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, October 25, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 8:51 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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